


additional information and clarification as necessary in order to provide direction, guidance and
support to the Secretariat in carrying out the mandates entrusted to it by the General Assembly. Allow

me to highlight some of these issues.

In Chapter I, on organizational matters, you will note from the Committee’s membership in
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Chapter II deals with matters related to the calendar of conferences and meetings. The

Committee reviewed the draft biennial calendar of conferences and meetings of the United Nations

for 2014 and 2015 and recommended for adoption by the General Assembly.

In Chapter III A, on meetings management, the Committee reviewed the statistical data
presented on the utilization of conference-servicing resources and facilities at the four duty stations
and at the conference centre at the Economic Commission for Africa. I presented an oral report on
my mandate as Chair to hold consultations with the three intergovernmental bodies that had utilized
less than the benchmark of 80 per cent of their allocated resources for the past three consecutive years
from 2010 to 2012. I met with the Chairs of the Committee on Contributions and the Committee on
Information. Due to the unavailability of the President of the UNICEF Executive Board. the



consistently underutilized conference resources for the past 10 years were identified and the
Secretariat of the Committee on Conferences made specific suggestions to the Secretariat of each
body on how to improve its utilization. This is reflected in the report of the Secretary-General on the

pattern of conferences.

In this context, the Committee considered the Secretary-General’s specific suggestions on
measures to improve the utilization factor of those intergovernmental bodies whose average utilization
factor has for the past 10 years been below the benchmark of 80 per cent. While delegations agreed to
urge those intergovernmental bodies to take their utilization factor into account when planning their future

sessions in order to reach the benchmark, some delegations insisted that more practical measures to
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conferences the information regarding the financial savings achieved through the implementation of

the integrated global management projects as requested through previous resolutions of the
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The Committee on Conferences did not agree on a proposal to request the Secretary-General
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external translation, with due consideration of the principle of equal grade for equal work.

The Committee did not reach agreement on a proposal by one delegation on the need for the
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would be translated by staff members and which by external contractors. Consequently, the Committee

decided to refer the issue to the Fifth Committee for its consideration.

Before I conclude, Mr. Chair, I would like to thank the Bureau and members of the Committee,

as well as the observers, for participating actively and constructively during the Committee’s session,
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